MID AND WEST BERKSHIRE 
LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

Minutes of Meeting of the Forum  
Held at
  Coley Park Community Centre, 140 Wensley Road, Reading, RG1 6DW
2 pm Wednesday 29 January 2020 
Present: Janice Bridger (Chair), Margaret Pawson, Jan Heard, Graham Smith, Chris Marriage, Helena Barker, Angus Ross, Nicola Greenwood, Tony Vickers, Simon Pike, Julian Le Patourel, Mark Bullen, Carole Ruse.
In Attendance: Sandra Griffin (Secretary), Elaine Cox (West Berks Council), Natalie Lucas (Reading Borough Council), Steve Vale (Ramblers), John Walmsley, Petronella Nattress, Alistair McLean, Bob O’Neill, Patricia Marks
Apologies for absence: Andrew Fletcher, Roger Penfold, Jed Ramsay, Connor Clark
Local authority notation: WBC - Wokingham Borough Council

                                        WBDC – West Berkshire District Council

                                        RBC – Reading Borough Council

1: WELCOME TO FORUM MEMBERS AND MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
Janice Bridger welcomed everyone including members of the public. 

It was agreed that members of the public are welcome to contribute to the discussion but they are asked to wait until Forum members have had their say.
Public participation – questions from the public.
 No questions.
2: Declaration of members’ interests with respect to agenda items
3: Confirmation of acceptance of minutes from September 2019 meeting.
The minutes, which had been distributed to members previously for corrections, were accepted as a true record.

Actions & matters arising from MAY 19 (not on current agenda)
ACTION 4/2 Completed
ACTION 4/2a: Thanks to John Walmsley for looking at WBDC planning consultations.
ACTION 4/3:  this went to the Magistrates’ court in December, and the diversion of Byway 49 Chieveley is now finalised
ACTION 4/4: Thatcham FP signs regarding dogs, Simon Pike to continue to monitor
ACTION 5/2: Completed.
ACTION 9: Completed.
ACTION 10: Elaine Cox to ask Josh Kerry for the full successful application for DfT funds for the Hermitage to Hampstead Norreys disused railway route. 

ACTION 11: Gazetteer upload. This is an ongoing project.
ACTION 12: Rail crossings – Simon Pike commented that Network Rail now has 5-year ‘control periods’ as a result of a change in internal structure. This has resulted in more emphasis on making certain crossings safer, rather than trying to close many crossings.

ACTIONS & MATTERS ARISING FROM SEP 19 (not on current agenda)
ACTION 4: Completed
ACTION 5:  Application withdrawn

ACTION 7: Completed

ACTION 13: Situation has changed in that Youth Hostel is no longer for sale, but seeking a franchise partnership instead.  Next meeting of the Action group is 10 February.  
5. READING BOROUGH COUNCIL ROWIP REVISION

The ROWIP revision is due to be circulated and consulted upon by various groups in the spring of 2020.  Its aim is primarily to confirm the usefulness of the ROWIP created in 2007 and update it with regard to current needs and trends. It is anticipated that the ROWIP will sit alongside the Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP), which sets out long-term aspirations for cycling and walking, and better integrate routes into the overall transport network. Concern was raised regarding the extent of the LCWIP particularly encroaching beyond the borders of RBC.
ACTION 5: Julian Le Patourel and Roger Penfold to make a sub-group to keep a watching brief on developments and report back to Forum via email between meetings if required.

5. MAPLEDURHAM PLAYING FIELDS, FOOTPATH 43
2 members of the local area, Mr Bob O’Neill and Mr Alistair McLean attended the meeting to enlighten Forum members as to the difficulties and inconvenience suffered by residents due to FP43 being curtailed by a new fence around the new school.  The Chair asked specifically how they thought the Forum could support them. The residents are querying the legality of the ending of the FP and are taking the matter to the ombudsman to confirm that due process has been followed. 
ACTION 6: The Forum are prepared to offer their ongoing support in principle.
7. READING DEFINITIVE PLAN: 2 NEW ROUTES
To better enable the protection of ROW within an urban area, they would need to be part of the Definitive Map by 2026, if not they could be lost and potentially built on.  The Forum in principle is always in favour of creating more ROW’s, and urban paths are as important as rural paths, however if there is documentary evidence of the paths then the Forum’s view is not relevant anyway. 

ACTION 7: Julian Le Patourel to continue to investigate any documentary evidence and process for adding paths to the Definitive Map.
8. AUTOMATED VEHICLE CONSULTATION
Consultation period ends 3 Feb 2020 therefore not much time to respond. Discussion followed regarding if it fell within the remit of the Forum.  Jan Heard detailed various ways that automated vehicles could pose a problem within rural areas for example driverless tractors moving over PROW.  The Forum agreed a need to respond to points only within the scope of the Forum.
ACTION 8: Jan Heard to respond by the deadline.

9. WOKINGHAM ROWIP REVISION
Thanks from the Chair to Julian for pulling all the separate papers together into a cohesive report.  The Consultation Report is due to be published within the next few weeks, then adopted in March 2020 updating and reflecting the positive changes indicated in the Forum’s submission.
ACTION 9: Andrew Fletcher to share the final document once it is adopted in March.
10. GREENWAYS ROUTE B
The report submitted to the Forum covering all Reading Greenways routes was commended by the Forum as being both thorough and concise.  Section 6 regarding Route B was discussed at length, particularly with regard to user groups and the possible detrimental effect on one group at the expense of another.  Strategy from Government currently appears to support cyclists over other users.  The route is still at the feasibility stage and the time scales are expected to be a number of years. Education is key to the success of the Greenways across all user groups. 

ACTION 10: Ongoing Agenda item

11. WOKINGHAM VERGE CUTTING
Although the cutting of verges is not actually within Andrew Fletcher’s control there has been a huge improvement in cutting and creating verges for both walkers and walking cyclists. The Capabilities team at WBC have taken on this role successfully.
12. WEST BERKSHIRE DC ROWIP REVISION
A consultant has now been approached and provided some outline ideas.  There will be a consultation later this year if WBDC staffing issues are resolved.
Additionally, and as a priority, the Insurers have insisted that a full survey of all PROW’s be completed.  The last survey was undertaken in 2009.  Although the Ramblers have walked all 700 miles of the network in the last 5 years, the Insurers are insisting that properly trained surveyors need to undertake the task. 
ACTION 12/1: Elaine Cox to email the project brief to Forum
ACTION 12/2: Ongoing Agenda Item

13. PLAN REGARDING VEHICULAR DAMAGE ON BUCKLEBURY COMMON
A comprehensive plan and overview of actions was circulated to the Forum, covering areas of particular concern.  Bucklebury Common has the densest network of ROW in the country with various ground conditions to consider.  The late introduction of winter TRO’s exacerbated the problem this winter.  Mark Bullen highlighted the need for better signage and education of users.  The Chair suggested a Forum member join the local groups trying to improve the situation on the common for all users.  Additionally Chris Marriage is unable to continue in his role of reporting on commons issues, but he will continue until the Forum’s next meeting in May.
ACTION13/1: Mark Bullen to communicate with interested parties.
ACTION 13/2: Mark Bullen to take over from Chris Marriage from May 2020.
14. WEST BERKSHIRE COUNCIL ENFORCEMENT POLICY

Following the Forum’s letter to the Council, Paul Hendry, Countryside Manager, has offered to meet with Janice Bridger to understand the Forum’s concerns and how the Council can practically make a difference.  WBDC do not seem to follow up long standing issues in a punitive way similar to that indicated by WBC’s policy.   The cost of legal fees is of course a concern but should not mean that no action is taken, as eventually users will refrain from any reporting of issues.
ACTION 14: Janice Bridger and Tony Vickers to meet with Paul Hendry.
15. EXCHANGE LAND AT GREENHAM COMMON
Moved to AOB as no Paper supplied therefore no opportunity for Forum to consider prior to the meeting.

16. LONG STANDING PROW ISSUES
Shaw 3: It is on the programme at WBDC to be remediated by April 2020.  Slurry needs clearing then aggregate re-laying.  Concern expressed that this may be an ongoing problem due to the location at the bottom of an incline.  

Broad View Farm:   The landowners have physically created a new path that is being used by equestrians, but they have not so far submitted a formal diversion application 

ACTION 16/2: Elaine Cox to ascertain if the diversion can be implemented by a third party.
Streatley FP 21: The footpath continues to be a problem in the middle section due to flooding.  Drainage engineers have been consulted by WBDC.  The recent site meeting of LAF members, etc. had to be cancelled due to torrential rain.  Elaine Cox said that the WBDC Highways Engineers thought they could source a suitable boardwalk design.  Also WBDC’s Ecologist to be asked to meet Margaret Pawson at the site.

ACTION 16/3: Elaine Cox to approach WBDC Ecologist about a meeting with Margaret Pawson on-site.
17. ACCESS AND FUTURE FARM PAYMENTS POST BREXIT 
Agricultural bill being debated week commencing 3rd February.  Janice Bridger to draft a letter to MP’s introducing the Forum and revisiting our previous submissions.  Forum members to email letter to their own constituent MP’s.
ACTION 17/1: Janice Bridger to draft letter and circulate to Forum members.
ACTION 17/2: Simon Pike to disseminate further information by email.
18. DRAFT ENVIRONMENT STRATEGY 2020-2030
Tony Vickers has already made responses on behalf of Newbury Town Council and The Ramblers Association.

ACTION 18: Tony Vickers to draft a response from the Forum and submit it by the deadline of 21st February 2020

19. ISSUES DEALT WITH BY EMAIL
No further action required.
20. REPORTS FROM NON ROWIP WORKING GROUPS
Hermitage to Hampstead Norreys railway path is opening Spring 2020.
Snelsmore Link meeting was cancelled, awaiting a new date.
Compton to East Isley – there has been a suggestion of a permissive path to create an off road access for children to reach the secondary school in Compton.  Unfortunately if the path is put it will have an impact on the free bus passes available to the children. Policy making needs to be considerate of this.
Disabled access working group – 
It should be noted that Helena Barker and Margaret Pawson quietly and competently undertake considerable work ensuring access and safety standards are being upheld.  
An example of their work was with Sustrans on the removal of restrictive barriers on the Kennet Path at Fobney.
21. CROSS BOUNDARY LIAISON
Oxfordshire: Unfortunately Chris Marriage has been unable to attend recent meetings but has kept abreast of matters discussed via the minutes. He has brought a matter to the attention of the Forum regarding the creation of a new ‘Riding Route’ on the Ridgway in the Chilterns where sections of the route have previously been designated as a footpath only.  Concern raised as to whether the Ridgway in West Berkshire will be similarly changed and Elaine Cox was able to confirm that it does not apply to WBDC area.
Wiltshire: The last meeting was 19 July 2019, the next 2 were cancelled and the forum is undergoing a restructure.  Existing members have been invited to reapply to become a member of the forum.
Hampshire CAF: Helena attended the recent meeting and listed various points of possible interest to be noted by the Forum.   
22. WEST BERKS COMMONS
Bucklebury Common: Chris Marriage attended the most recent meeting and commented that much time was spent discussing 4x4 abuse of the common.

Greenham and Crookham Commons: Thank you to Helena Barker for her comprehensive update.  Updated signage recommendations from Helena Barker and Tony Vickers reported to the commission, all have been accepted and adopted.  Golf Club land exchange is an ongoing matter, Paul Hendry, Countryside Manager for WBDC has received 2 written objections that he will consider before taking further action.  See Item 24 for updated comments from Simon Pike.
Negative response regarding funding request to be drafted by Helena Barker as the Forum has no access to independent funds. Sandra Griffin (secretary) to send.
Padworth Common: Nothing to report.

Snelsmore Common: See update from Janice Bridger, no action required by the Forum.

Wokefield Common: Nothing to report.
23. FORUM MEMBERSHIP FROM MAY 2020 & OFFICERS
A number of changes to the Forum are happening from May 2020.  Patrick Todd has already retired in January 2020.
Janice Bridger has confirmed her intention to stand down as Chair after the May 2020 meeting.  She is happy to continue on the Forum and will offer any assistance and support the new Chair may request. 

Chris Marriage wishes it to be noted that he is retiring after the May 2020 meeting.  Land owners will be poorly represented on the Forum after this time.
ACTION 23/1: Janice Bridger to write a thank you letter to Patrick Todd.
ACTION 23/2: Forum members to appoint new Chair

ACTION 23/3: Forum members to consider approaching known landowners to join the Forum.

ACTION 23/4: Sandra Griffin (Secretary) to chase up the application received recently from 4x4 user.
ACTION 23/5: Janice Bridger to ask local Cycle UK groups about sending a cycling representative to join the Forum.
24. FUTURE WORK PROGRAMME AND HORIZON SCANNING
Footpath 6/3 Greenham Common: Consultancy period ended on 3 January 2020.  There will be a progress report at the next meeting of the Forum.
Essentially Greenham Parish Council have been in contact with the Golf Club and come to an arrangement over the exchange of land for the footpath.  As the land has no value to the Golf Club there is no need to have a formal exchange of land.  Route has been walked and funds are available for signage etc.  The path will need to be added to the Definitive Map to ensure its status as a PROW.
Sarah Adams, Clerk for Greenham Common, is being made redundant.

ACTION 24/1: Simon Pike/Tony Vickers Progress report Greenham Common Footpath 6/3
25. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Patricia Marks from Newbury Showground will present prior to the Forum’s meeting in May, subject TBA.
Mineral Extraction sites across West Berks, applicant has currently withdrawn but there may be a need to keep vigilant.

Smart Motorways, Jan Heard has chased Highways England regarding the Forum’s submission.  She has now found a contact name, Nick Cooper, who will be responding.  Put on May Agenda item.
Changes in the Law relating particularly to travellers: Simon Pike has prepared a paper for Forum members for information only.

Procedure and policy may need creating or updating regarding paths being so well used by horse riders that walkers are unable to use them.  Possible TRO’s to prevent overuse.

Agenda item for May 2020 Tony Vickers to write a paper.

King Alfred’s Way cycling route - not really a need to comment at this time 
Meeting closed at 5.07pm
· Dates for 2020 meetings

Wed 20th May 2020: West Berks; Elaine Cox, Shaw House from 12.30
Wed 23rd Sep 2020: Wokingham; Andrew Fletcher to book room
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